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Do We Need Community Geriatrics?

S Oâ��Hanlon, R Liston
Kerry General Hospital, Tralee, Co Kerry

Abstract
Community geriatrics has evolved as a specific aspect of geriatric medicine in the UK. In Ireland there is uncertainty as to how it should be
planned. This is the first national survey of consultants, specialist registrars and general practitioners to seek their opinions. Most
consultants and GPs reported already having a community aspect to their current practice, e.g. nursing home visits or community hospital
visits, whereas most SpRs did not. Forty three of 62 respondents (69%) agreed that there is a need for community geriatricians and that there
should be integration with hospital medicine. Fifty seven of 62 respondents (92%) felt that there would be a beneficial effect on GP services,
though some expressed concern about work overlap. Thirteen of the 25 SpRs (52%) in training hoped to begin practice in community geriatrics in
the future.

Introduction
A community geriatrics service has been developing in the UK but there is debate as to how the service should be structured, what ties it
should have to hospital medicine and what it should be called.

1,2
 The British Geriatrics Society recommends that community geriatricians be

promoted to help specialist nurses and general practitioners to manage those patients with complex problems, in both hospital and community
settings.

3
 Though some geriatricians in Ireland perform similar activities there are no formal qualifications or training systems in place for

community practice, and service provision varies by region. Our aim was to perform a nationwide survey of consultants and specialist
registrars (SpRs) in Geriatric Medicine to seek their opinions on community geriatrics.

Methods
All 58 consultants and 36 SpRs in Geriatric Medicine in Ireland were invited by email to participate in an online survey. Twenty general
practitioners (GPs) were also invited. The questionnaire contained 10 questions and respondents were allowed to provide their own free-text
opinions.

Results
Response
The overall response rate was 54% (Consultants 48%, SpRs 69% and GPs 40%). Most SpRs (84%) were based in city hospitals, consultants were
evenly split, and most GPs were in rural practices.

Current Practice
Two thirds of SpRs reported having no community aspect to their current practice, but most consultants did (79%), mainly regular community
hospital visits (64% of total) - See Table 1. Six of the eight GPs regularly visited nursing homes, while only 15% of consultants or SpRs did.
Less than one in five consultants and SpRs performed domiciliary visits. Regarding education for staff working in the community, only 32% of
consultants, 24% of SpRs and 12.5% of GPs reported providing this service.

Need for Community Geriatrics
Overall 69% agreed that there is a need for community geriatricians, with SpRs expressing the most positive views. Considerably less GPs did
(37.5%), and half of them held neutral opinions. Most SpRs felt that there was evidence that community geriatrics was beneficial to older
people, whereas most consultants and GPs did not.

Structure
Almost all respondents (95%) felt that there should be integration with acute hospital medicine. Domiciliary visits, traditionally the remit
of general practitioners, were felt to be an appropriate activity for community geriatricians by 42% of consultants, 60% of SpRs and half of
GPs. Seventy six percent of SpRs believed that community geriatricians should have responsibility for community hospitals, and two thirds that
they should have responsibility for nursing homes. Consultants and GPs were more reticent, with 35% and 37% respectively agreeing to nursing
home visits. Slightly more consultants (57%) felt that they should have responsibility for community hospitals. A larger number (78%) felt
that day hospitals should be within the remit. Almost all respondents agreed that rehabilitation should be a role.

Interaction with General Practice
Ninety two percent of respondents felt that community geriatricians would have a beneficial effect on GP services, including all of the GPs.
The vast majority in all three groups felt that GPs would welcome a community geriatrician. Half of the consultants surveyed feared that there
might be unnecessary overlap of work and confusion of roles. GPs did not fear the work overlap but did agree that there may be role confusion.
Nevertheless a large majority in all groups expected a synergistic effect. Few consultants and SpRs expected a reduction of workload, but most
GPs did.

Future Plans
Almost half of the SpRs hoped to begin some practice in community geriatrics in the future (see Table 2). Most consultants felt they were
already practicing in this area, and most GPs did not have any plans to.

Discussion
Ireland has increased its numbers of consultant geriatricians from 1 in 1969 to 58 in 2009. None of these appointments has been specifically
to a community geriatrics post. There has been no previous work documenting the extent or type of community practice of Irish geriatricians.
We found that most consultant geriatricians report already having a community element to their practice, mainly community hospital visits and
to a lesser extent nursing home and domiciliary visits. In contrast SpRs report far less exposure to community geriatrics, which may result in
future difficulty recruiting geriatricians with community experience. Despite the lack of structured training in the area, there is broad
interest in community geriatrics among trainees who are very positive about the need for such a service in Ireland. In defining the role of
the community geriatrician, the opinions of all stakeholders should be taken into account. This study helps to clarify the attitudes held by
geriatricians in training and practice, and suggests some obstacles which may need to be addressed. Most respondents feel that community
geriatricians should be integrated with hospital medicine and should have involvement in rehabilitation and day hospitals. Close liaison with
GPs would be beneficial to avoid duplication of work. This survey also emphasised that there is little support for community education from
hospital doctors or GPs. Given the large numbers working in community practice there is a need for formal education in Geriatric Medicine.
This area will be explored further in a future study.
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